REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the ANNUAL PARISH MEETING held in the VILLAGE HALL at 7.30 pm on                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                             Tuesday 15th March 2016
Present:
Mr D Walker (Chair), Mr R Beeby (Vice Chair), Mrs A Lovett, Mrs N Dalton, Mr J Santoro,


Mr D Bunker, Mr W Pearson
In attendance:
Mrs R Hague (Clerk), County Councillor Mr A Brown, Borough Councillor Mr R Adair, Village Hall Management Committee Chair Mrs J Schober and 6 members of the Public
1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were recorded from Miss L Lantz.
Remembrance

The Chair asked for a moment of silence for those parishioners who have passed away since the last meeting in March 2015 – Dick Wadkin, Joyce Lord and John Moore.
2. Minutes
The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 16th March 2015 were approved and signed by Cllr David Walker as a true and correct record. Proposed by Cllr N Dalton, seconded by Cllr R Beeby.
3. Matters Arising from the Minutes
None.

4. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Administration – a total of 6 full council meetings have been held and an additional 3 site meetings for planning applications and 1 allotment holder meeting were held in 2015/16. 
Appointments – Rebecca Hague was appointed as Clerk to the Parish Council, Wilf Pearson joined as Councillor and Chris Jackson volunteered to assist Cllr N Dalton with the management of the village website.

Communication – 2nd phase of fibre broadband was rolled out across Nottinghamshire with the target uptake of 20% achieved. No reports of any difficulties in Rempstone. Village canvassed to obtain new contact information for electronic copies of the meeting agendas. There are now 38 people receiving email notifications, a 25% increase. Other communication methods include the village noticeboards, website, and 1 paper copy of the agendas is delivered. The village is looking to set up a Facebook page in the near future.
Stanford Hall – The village retains good relations and it is under discussion for a possible combined event in 2016 for fundraising.
Church Car Park – The Parish Council were pleased to have assisted with the negotiations of financial and practical support for this project. The resurfacing work has now been completed.
White Lion Public House – During 2015 the pub was successful listed as an Asset of Community Value with Rushcliffe Borough Council.
Allotments – There is currently a surplus of 5 plots. The Council would like to see full occupancy and will offer vacant plots to surrounding villages. Changes to the tenancy agreements are being implemented. Cllr W Pearson will act as a representative for the Parish Council to liaise with allotment holders where necessary. The Parish Council offered the support of hedge cutting this year which it hopes to carry on doing in the future. The possibility of using 2 vacant plots as a children’s play area is to be discussed at a future meeting.

CCTV - This is still outstanding on Wysall Lane. Permission was revoked by Nottinghamshire County Council to use the existing lighting column. Costs to get this installed now exceed £5000. 

Drainage – Work on the reconstruction of defective drains on the A60/A6006 and improvements at the traffic lights is unlikely to be carried out in the near future - Cllr A Brown to update under Item 5.

Clean For The Queen – Cllr D Walker thanked Cllr R Beeby for implementing this event. Over 30 parishioners collected 20 sacks of rubbish. Thanks given to all involved. Cllr D Walker requested it be noted by RBC and NCC that Rempstone will not be doing heavy highways clearing.
Thanks - Finally, thanks given to Nottinghamshire County Cllr. Mr Andrew Brown and Borough Cllr. Mr Reg Adair for their help and support over the year. Also thanks to the Clerk to the Parish Council Mrs Rebecca Hague and to all the members of the Parish Council, Joe Santoro, Annalise Lovett, Nikki Dalton, Wilf Pearson, David Bunker and Richard Beeby.
5. Report from County Councillor Mr A Brown
Cllr A Brown reported that this was his final year as our County Councillor. With regards to the drainage scheme, funding for this was supposed to be in place but now it has been decided to clean the gulley instead. Area outside the White Lion Public House is on the reserve list for this coming year. Following the Clean for the Queen the vets from Sutton Bonington are going around primary schools giving talks on the dangers to animals from litter. The bridge at Zouch is due to open in June with surfacing works commencing on April 28th. The state of the road surface through the village was raised by a parishioner, no plans for this to be resurfaced. Work on the A453 was completed in 2015, Cllr A Brown had tried to join up with Leicestershire County Council to shut the A46 exit onto the A6006 to HGVs to reduce traffic but they have not responded to requests. Councillors raised the issue of the speeding HGVs through the village and the air quality as a result of the traffic.
6. Report from Borough Councillor Mr R Adair
Cllr R Adair reported that it was a quiet year. 
· Following the elections last year the number of Borough Councillors was reduced from 50 to 45 to save money. 
· There had been no complaints from Rempstone regarding the bins. 
· There had been a few planning issues but these have been resolved.
·  The council tax for the coming year will increase by on average 3.5%. Money is getting tight with grants being phased out and £5million off the transport budget alone this year. Cllr D Walker asked about the bus service, Cllr R Adair said this was commercially run and successful.

· A453 was a success for the local economy. 

· Stanford Hall is on track to become operational in 2018 with recruitment starting in 2017. It is expected to create around 300 jobs.
· CAMRA are encouraging pubs to become Assets of Community Value but this doesn’t prevent selling/closing, the only way to prevent this is to use them.

· Library services are staying the same over the next 12 months, if they continue to be used they’ll most likely be kept.
7. Open Discussion Time
Mrs J Schober asked who the Neighbourhood Watch representatives are – Cllr J Santoro reported that 2 Neighbourhood Watch co-ordinators had been lost leaving just 3 – Cllr J Santoro, Mrs B Mee, and Mr N Taylor. As the crime levels have dropped little networking has taken place and other than a monthly report very little is heard from the police. Until last week there had been no crime in the village in the previous 12 months. There is an email service from the police residents can subscribe to with information about crimes as they occur. Publicity is needed for recruiting new Neighbourhood Watch co-ordinators. Cllr J Santoro to provide CCTV signs for the village hall as requested by Mrs J Schober.
Question regarding the School Lane/Welfare Field Footpath Notice – This is to reaffirm where the footpath is due to dog fouling off the path effecting the livestock grazing in the field. A reminder that there is no right of access over the field and users must use the footpath, by diverting away from the footpath this is an act of trespass.

Footpath by St Peters Church – When the gravel extraction is in its final phase the footpath will be diverted during the extraction and then reinstated afterwards.
8. Report from the Village Hall Management Committee 2015/16 - Mrs J Schober, Chair.
This report reflects the work undertaken during the fifth year of operation since the hall opened in March 2011. 
A. Village Hall Management

1. Committee membership & General Objectives

There have been no changes to the Village Hall Committee membership this year. . The key focus of our work has been to manage events that appeal to village residents and to meet the outcomes as agreed with the Big Lottery. These relate to safety management and targets relating to attendance, events management, networking, hire, energy use and recycling. 

2. Usage

 Over the last 12 months I am pleased to report another increase in usage. We have seen a 32% increase in bookings from 212 in 2014/5 to 319 in the last year and a 20% increase in footfall from 4703 in 2014/15 to 5624 in the last year.  The use of the Parish Office is not included in these figures but this averages one use each week over approximately 42 weeks.

These figures reflect an increase in regular classes and events. The number of Pilates classes have increased this year from two to four per week and a new weekly Line Dancing class has run from last October. The very well attended VH events and increasing numbers who attend the monthly coffee mornings have also contributed to the increases reflected in these figures. 

3. Role Agreements

The role agreements for caretaking and cleaning are in place.

4. Maintenance Contracts

Safety management is a key priority and annual maintenance contracts are in place to cover all the main systems including electrical checks for fire alarms and fire safety appliances, PAT testing, heating and air conditioning systems.  

5. Marketing

We continue to advertise our activities through local networks, the Village website, email and door drops. The Village Hall plans to have a Facebook page in the near future. The Village Hall Brochure is available to promote the hall and its facilities.  Re-usable cotton bags are available for sale (£2) which has the VH website address printed on them.  

6. Village Hall Hire                  

The hire and booking systems are well established and are subject to annual review. There have been no significant increases in hire charges for the fourth year in succession and we have continued with the lower hire rates for village residents. 

7. Grants

We have applied for one grant this year through Councillor Andrew Brown. We were awarded £500 which has paid for display boards, a soup kettle, safety signs, additional glasses and an external notice board. 

8. Accountability

We report to the Board of Holding Trustees.  We continue to be monitored by Big Lottery who will send the next post grant monitoring questionnaire in 2016 and then five years later in 2021. 

B. Village Hall Activities. 

Village Hall activities fall into a range of categories, those initiated and managed by the Committee, those that are combined fund raisers with the Church Social Committee, external hirers and events either regular or single sessions, for the benefit of local residents. 

The VH Committee co-ordinated a Village Ventures play, the annual Quiz night, , two Bingo/Fish & Chip suppers, a film event for children  that corresponded with Halloween, the Children’s party and the Italian Evening. The introduction of the monthly  ‘Last Tuesday’ films in September has proved popular, the final one for this session was in February  and will be reintroduced in September 2016.

The combined events this year included the Antiques Evening with Charles Hanson, the Plant Sale, the Village Show and the Christmas songs that raised over £200 for the NSPCC .

The monthly coffee mornings led by Lesley Jebson continue to be successful with numbers increasing month on month.  Gloria Kenney continues to organise the Jigsaw club on those mornings. 

The regular Yoga and Pilates classes continue and numbers have steadily grown during the year. 

We mark the five year anniversary of the opening of the new hall with a ‘Sparkling Afternoon Tea’ on March 19. The VH Committee have invited village residents and key contributors to this complimentary event. 
C. Costs and maintenance                                                                                                                                                 The running costs for the hall total more than £5000 per annum. This includes insurance, essential maintenance and safety contracts, licences, cleaning, decoration, caretaking, consumables, and phone, stationary and advertising. Maintenance costs this year have also included £300 for decoration, £220 for the replacement of taps and £110 for repairs to the pillars at the entrance to the hall. The standing order for electricity has been reduced from £90 to £65/month The VH Committee continues to pay for the Children’s Christmas party.                                                                                                                                                                      The accounts are buoyant, we have covered our costs and we have achieved the expected surplus to the end of 2015. The accounts for the year to end of March are being completed. 

D. Future planning

It continues to be our strategy to ensure that the use of this hall has wide appeal, is accessible and offers a quality environment. We continue to promote our activities to village residents and to encourage regular users.

To conclude, I would like to express my thanks to the members of the Village Hall Committee who have supported me and all our work this year. Once again, they have given generously of their time and efforts. Annalise Lovett presents the accounts every quarter and Barbara Mee continues to manage the bookings and many day to day issues in her tireless way.  Gaynor Rice coordinates a highly successful children’s party at Christmas, my thanks go to them.   I would also like to thank the Holding Trustees for their support, and Nicki Dalton and Chris Jackson for managing the website.  Thanks also go to Lesley Jebson and Gloria Kenney and their team for continuing to support the coffee mornings, Paul Schober, our resident Quiz master and Joe Santoro for all his help over the years and his willingness to continue to support us when repairs are needed.

Finally, I would like to thank all those who have supported our events, donated prizes, cooked and continue to help in any way with or at events. We hope this year will be as productive and enjoyable as the last. 
9. Report from the Parochial Church Council

Cllr Mrs Nicki Dalton read the report on behalf of Miss L Lantz and the Church.
Rempstone’s Parish Church of All Saints remains tremendously grateful for all the support it receives from the village. Many in our village support their parish church throughout the year in all sorts of ways. This financial support has made a significant difference as too has practical help and general supporting of church activities throughout the year. As part of the East Leake Benefice, continues to hold regular services for worship in the Parish. Services are held on a weekly basis except for the first Sunday in the month. The Church is as always available for weddings, christenings and funerals within the Parish. The fabric of the Church is generally in good repair, however we have some significant building projects that will take place in the next year, including updating the lighting and the heating. 

We have a team of bell-ringers from the Benefice who ring for most Sunday Services and on special occasions. They are always happy to welcome new ringers, either experienced or anyone wishing to be trained. They meet for practice on a Wednesday evening. Every effort is made to maintain the Churchyard throughout the summer with the grass being mowed and the area generally being kept tidy. The Church Council is very grateful for all the help received and in particular for the grant from the Parish Council as this helps us defray the costs. The PCC are having ongoing discussions about mission opportunities to help increase both regular attendance, and our connection to the village. We have had good success with outreach to young members of the village and surrounding villages in recent months with the children’s choir singing at both the Christingle service and mothering Sunday service. We plan to continue running this growing choir for special services in the year, and hope to integrate this with the main choir in the near future. Last week, we also held a very successful youth group for children in secondary school introducing them to bell ringing. Both of these activities seem to have been enjoyed by all and the youth involved have showed a high level of enthusiasm. We hope and that opportunities like this continue to thrive and that new opportunities for mission everyone in the village become apparent.
10. Report from the Neighbourhood Watch  
There has been 1 burglary in the last 12 months which is the lowest level since the Neighbourhood Watch was started 15 years ago. The low crime figures are due to awareness from neighbours, walkers, cyclists and because Rempstone is renowned for having CCTV cameras. The government has tightened the laws on scrap metal which has also helped. Speed surveillance cameras are still used in the village, this will carry on until it is not financially viable. Cllr J Santoro disappointed by the lack of progress with the final CCTV camera as a lot of time was taken by the negotiations to get it to this stage and verbal permission was given which has now been revoked. Thanks given to Village Hall for allowing the use of the building for the cameras and to Cllr A Brown for his efforts in getting the CCTV and the Parish Council for their assistance. Thanks also given to the parishioners for contacting Cllr J Santoro with information. Finally thanks to the other 2 co-ordinators Mrs B Mee and Mr N Taylor.
11. 
Accounts for 2015/16 and Precept for 2016/17
The clerk presented the bank reconciliation up until February 29th 2016. The balance stands at £10,804.39. There are still payments totalling around £300 to come out in March resulting in a carry-over of approximately £10,500 into 2016/17. This has allowed the precept to stay at £4,900 for 2016/17.

Cheques for Feb Mar Approval/Signing

	Date
	Payee
	Payment type
	Reason
	Amount

	19.01.16
	BT Internet
	D/D
	Internet
	£91.80

	26.01.16
	Freeola
	D/D
	Website costs
	£10.80

	08.02.16
	Remstone PCC
	Chq 100062
	Churchyard Maintenance
	£300.00

	22.02.16
	Amazon - Allday Distribution
	Card
	Printer Ink
	£17.30

	25.02.16
	R Hague
	Chq 100063
	Clerk Wages - Jan & Feb
	£318.00

	29.02.16
	H Burton
	Chq 100064
	Allotment hedge cutting
	£80.00

	07.03.16
	Autela
	Chq 100065
	PAYE Jan - Mar
	£30.00

	10.03.16
	Rempstone VH
	Chq 100066
	Clean for the Queen Expenses
	£35.00

	15.03.16
	J Schober
	Chq 100067
	Refreshments APM & Clean for the Queen
	£30.00

	25.03.16
	R Hague
	Chq 100068
	Clerk Wages - Mar
	£159.00

	
	
	
	
	£1,071.90


12. 
A.O.B.

Cllr N Dalton – Access to Wi-Fi in the village hall.

Cllr W Pearson – Health implications of the pollution from the traffic, a particular concern is the nitrous oxide. To be looked into how this can be monitored.

Cllr W Pearson – 50mph sign by the traffic lights, why can’t this be a 30mph until beyond the village.
13. Date of Next Meeting:  Annual Parish Council Meeting:
 Tuesday 10th May 2016 at 7.30 pm.
There being no further business the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and for their contribution to the proceedings and the meeting closed at 9.10pm.

Chairman ________________________

Date ____________________________

